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OFFICE OFTHE ASSISTANT SECRETARY

FOR HOUSING-FEDERAL HOUSING COMMISSIONER

MORTGAGEE LETTER 2002-3
TO: 
ALL APPROVED MORTGAGEES

SUBJECT: 
Mortgage Forms

In Mortgagee Letter 00-28, the Department advised lenders that FHA was in the process of reviewing revised standard mortgage forms issued by Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, use of which became mandatory for all Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac mortgages on January 1, 2001.  In that Mortgagee Letter, FHA advised lenders preparing FHA mortgages that, pending FHA's review of the new Fannie Mae forms, they were to continue using the introductory language and non-uniform covenants from the 1990 Fannie Mae forms, along with the uniform covenants from the FHA Model Mortgage form.

FHA has since received a number of inquiries from lenders, forms companies and attorneys preparing FHA mortgages regarding these directions as well as the previous instructions in HUD Handbook 4165. 1, Endorsement for Insurance for Home Mortgages.  Specifically, paragraph 4.4 of that handbook advises lenders that adaptations may be necessary to ensure that mortgage forms comply with state law requirements, and directs lenders to "use mortgages and notes that are in compliance with state law." This mortgagee letter is intended to clarify instructions to lenders preparing non-uniform covenants for FHA mortgages.  In particular, as noted above, mortgagees are to use the non-uniform covenants from the 1990 Fannie Mae forms.  However, where other specific state laws require that adaptations be made to the 1990 Fannie Mae non-uniform covenants in order to comply with state law, lenders shall make all such required amendments to comply with state law and to ensure the enforceability of the mortgage instrument.

Lenders are reminded that, as set forth in HUD Handbook 4165. 1, REV- 1, CHG-3, Appendix III, page 10, all of the uniform covenants in the FHA Model Mortgage form must be used without change.  If changes to the uniform covenants are needed to meet the requirements of state or local law or practice, written approval from HUD is needed before the change is made.
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FHA also expects to issue a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, inviting comments on possible changes to the FHA Model Mortgage document.  Until FHA has completed rulemaking and published its proceedings in the Federal Register, lenders are to continue to use the Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac non-uniform covenants for their jurisdiction as guidance in drafting any state law adaptations.

If you have any questions about this Mortgagee Letter, please contact your local Homeownership Center in Atlanta (888-696-4687), Denver (800-543-9378), Philadelphia (800-440-8647), or Santa Ana (888-827-5605).







Sincerely,







John C. Weicher

Assistant Secretary for Housing-

   Federal Housing Commissioner

